ASURE SOFTWARE INC Form DEF 14A April 29, 2015

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No.)

Filed by the Registrant x

Filed by a Party other than the Registrant o

Check the appropriate box:

o Preliminary Proxy Statement

o Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))

x Definitive Proxy Statemento Definitive Additional Materials

o Soliciting Material Pursuant to §240.14a-12

Asure Software, Inc. (Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

- 11, 1111111 11 - 111116 -	or (control to the property).				
X	No fee required.				
0	Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.				
	(1)	Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:			
	(2)	Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:			
	(3)	Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):			
	(4)	Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:			

(5) Total fee paid:

Fee paid previously with preliminary materials. Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.			
(1)	Amount Previously Paid:		
(2)	Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:		
(3)	Filing Party:		
(4)	Date Filed:		

Table of Contents

ASURE SOFTWARE, INC. 110 Wild Basin Road, Suite 100 Austin, TX 78746

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD JUNE 8, 2015

Dear Stockholder:

You are cordially invited to attend the Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the "Annual Meeting") of Asure Software, Inc. (NASDAQ: ASUR), a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), to be held at 110 Wild Basin Road, Suite 100, Austin, Texas 78746, on Monday, June 8, 2015 at 9:30 a.m. Central Time for the following purposes:

- 1. To elect five directors to the board of directors, each to hold office until the next annual meeting of stockholders or until his respective successor is duly elected and qualified;
- 2. To ratify the Audit Committee's appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2015;
- 3. To transact such other business as may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment thereof.

The proxy materials relating to the Annual Meeting are first being mailed to shareholders entitled to vote at the meeting on or about May 8, 2015. A copy of our Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 has been mailed concurrently with this Proxy Statement.

All holders of record of shares of our common stock (NASDAQ: ASUR) at the close of business on April 24, 2015 are entitled to vote at the annual meeting and at any postponements or adjournments of the annual meeting. Stockholders are cordially invited to attend the annual meeting in person; however, regardless of whether you plan to attend the annual meeting in person, please cast your vote as instructed in the Proxy as promptly as possible. Please complete, sign, date and promptly return the proxy card in the postage-prepaid return envelope provided, or follow the instructions set forth on the proxy card to authorize the voting of your shares over the Internet or by telephone. Your prompt response is necessary to ensure that your shares are represented at the annual meeting. Submitting your proxy by Internet, telephone or mail will not affect your right to vote in person if you decide to attend the annual meeting. Stockholders holding stock in brokerage accounts ("street name" holders) will receive instructions from the holder of record that you must follow in order for your shares to be voted. Certain of these institutions offer Internet and telephone voting.

Table of Contents

IF YOU PLAN TO ATTEND THE ANNUAL MEETING:

Registration will begin at 9:00 a.m., and seating will begin at 9:30 a.m. Each Stockholder will need to bring a proof of ownership and valid picture identification, such as a driver's license or passport, for admission to the annual meeting. Street name holders will need to bring a copy of a brokerage statement reflecting stock ownership as of the record date. Cameras, recording devices and other electronic devices will not be permitted at the annual meeting, and all cellular phones must be silenced during the annual meeting. We realize that many cellular phones have built-in digital cameras, and, while these phones may be brought into the annual meeting, the camera function may not be used at any time.

By Order of the Board of Directors, /s/ PATRICK GOEPEL

Patrick Goepel Chief Executive Officer April 29, 2015 Austin, Texas

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Stockholder Meeting to be Held on June 8, 2015

This Proxy Statement and our Annual Report to Stockholders are available on-line at http://www.asuresoftware.com/annual-meeting-proxy/

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
GENERAL	
Location, Date and Time of Annual Meeting	5
Availability of Proxy Materials	5
About the Annual Meeting and Voting	6
ITEM 1 – ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	8
<u>Nominees</u>	9
Committees and Meetings of the Board of Directors	10
<u>Director Compensation Table</u>	12
Stockholder Communications with the Board of Directors	13
Code of Business Conduct and Ethics	13
ITEM 2 – RATIFICATION OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING	13
FIRM	
Audit Committee Policy on Pre-approval of Fees	13
Fees Paid to Independent Registered Public Accountants	14
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	14
Executive Officer Information	14
Executive Compensation Table	15
Outstanding Equity Awards at Year-End Table	16
Potential Payments Due to Change-in-Control	16
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND	16
MANAGEMENT	
EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION	18
APPROVAL OF TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PARTIES	18
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance	18
Stockholder Proposals	19
Proxy Solicitation Costs	19
Annual Report on Form 10-K	20
Other Business	20
APPENDIX A- ASURE SOFTWARE, INC. –AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER	A-1

Table of Contents

ASURE SOFTWARE, INC. 110 Wild Basin Road, Suite 100 Austin, TX 78746

PROXY STATEMENT ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS ON JUNE 8, 2015

This proxy statement contains information relating to our annual meeting of Stockholders to be held on Monday, June 8, 2015, beginning at 9:30 a.m. Central Time, at 110 Wild Basin Road, Suite 100, Austin, Texas 78746 and at any postponements or adjournments of the annual meeting. Your proxy for the annual meeting is being solicited by our board of directors.

AVAILABILITY OF PROXY MATERIALS

The proxy materials relating to the Annual Meeting are first being mailed to shareholders entitled to vote at the meeting on or about May 8, 2015. A copy of our Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 has been mailed concurrently with this Proxy Statement.

All holders of record of shares of our common stock (NASDAQ: ASUR) at the close of business on April 24, 2015 are entitled to vote at the annual meeting and at any postponements or adjournments of the annual meeting. Stockholders are cordially invited to attend the annual meeting in person; however, regardless of whether you plan to attend the annual meeting in person, please cast your vote as instructed in the Notice as promptly as possible. Please complete, sign, date and promptly return the proxy card in the postage-prepaid return envelope provided, or follow the instructions set forth on the proxy card to authorize the voting of your shares over the Internet or by telephone. Your prompt response is necessary to ensure that your shares are represented at the annual meeting. Submitting your proxy by Internet, telephone or mail will not affect your right to vote in person if you decide to attend the annual meeting. Stockholders holding stock in brokerage accounts ("street name" holders) will receive instructions from the holder of record that you must follow in order for your shares to be voted. Certain of these institutions offer Internet and telephone voting.

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to Be Held on June 8, 2015: The proxy statement and annual report to Stockholders are available at http://www.asuresoftware.com/annual-meeting-proxy/

Table of Contents

ABOUT THE ANNUAL MEETING AND VOTING

Purposes - At the Annual Meeting, you will be asked:

- 1. To elect five directors to the board of directors to hold office until the next annual meeting of stockholders or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified;
- 2. To ratify the Audit Committee's appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2015;
- 3. To transact such other business as may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment thereof.

The Board knows of no other matters to be presented for action at the Annual Meeting. If any other matters properly come before the Annual Meeting, however, the persons named in the proxy will vote on such other matters in accordance with their best judgment.

Record Date; Stockholders Entitled to Vote- Only holders of record of our shares of Common Stock at the close of business on April 24, 2015 will be entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting or any adjournment thereof. Each share of Common Stock will be entitled to one vote. As of April 24, 2015, there were 6,059,296 shares of Common Stock outstanding.

Quorum - A majority of the voting power of the outstanding shares of Common Stock entitled to vote, represented in person or by proxy, will be required to constitute a quorum for the Annual Meeting.

Vote Required - Directors are elected by a plurality of the votes of the shares present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote on the election of directors. If more than five nominees are properly presented to the stockholders at the Annual Meeting, the five nominees receiving the highest number of affirmative votes of the shares which are present or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote for the election of directors will be elected to our Board. Each of the remaining proposals must be approved by a majority of the votes of the shares of Common Stock present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote thereon.

Dissenters' Rights - No dissenters' rights are provided under the Delaware General Corporation Law, our Restated Certificate of Incorporation or our Restated bylaws with respect to any of the proposals described in this Proxy Statement.

Board Recommendation - Your Board of Directors has unanimously approved and recommends that an affirmative vote be cast "FOR" each of our director nominees and "FOR" the ratification of our independent registered accounting firm as set forth on the enclosed proxy card.

Voting Your Shares - If you are a registered Stockholder, you may submit your proxy by US Mail, Internet or telephone and following the instructions in the Notice. If you requested a paper copy of the proxy materials, you also may submit your proxy by mail by following the instructions included with your proxy card. The deadline for submitting your proxy by Internet or telephone is 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time the day before the Annual Meeting date. The designated proxy will vote according to your instructions. You may also attend the annual meeting and vote in person.

If you are a street name Stockholder, your broker or nominee firm may provide you with a Notice. Follow the instructions on the Notice to access our proxy materials and vote by Internet or to request a paper or email copy of our proxy materials. If you receive these materials in paper form, the materials include a voting instruction card so that you can instruct your broker or nominee how to vote your shares. Please check your Notice or voting instruction card or contact your broker or other nominee to determine whether you will be able to deliver your voting instructions by Internet or telephone. If you are a street name Stockholder and you want to vote at the annual meeting, you will need to obtain a signed proxy from the broker or nominee that holds your shares, because the broker or nominee is the legal, registered owner of the shares.

If you sign and submit your proxy without specifying how you would like your shares voted, your shares will be voted in accordance with the board's recommendations specified below under "What are the board's recommendations?" and in accordance with the discretion of the proxy holders with respect to any other matters that may be voted upon at the annual meeting.

Changing Your Vote by Revoking Your Proxy - If you are a registered Stockholder, you may revoke or change your vote at any time before the proxy is voted by filing with our Secretary either a written notice of revocation or a duly executed proxy bearing a later date. If you attend the annual meeting in person, you may ask the judge of elections to suspend your proxy holder's power to vote, and you may submit another proxy or vote by ballot. Your attendance at the annual meeting will not by itself revoke a previously granted proxy.

Table of Contents

If your shares are held in street name or you hold shares through a retirement or savings plan or other similar plan, please check your voting instruction card or contact your broker, nominee, trustee or administrator to determine whether you will be able to revoke or change your vote.

How Proxies are Counted - If you return a signed and dated proxy card but do not indicate how your shares are to be voted, those shares will be voted "FOR" each of the listed proposals and in the discretion of the named proxy holders as to any other matter properly brought before the Annual Meeting. Votes cast by proxy or in person at the Annual Meeting will be tabulated by the election inspectors appointed for the Annual Meeting. Only the latest dated proxy you submit will be counted.

Shares voted as abstentions on any matter will be counted for purposes of determining the presence of a quorum at the Annual Meeting and treated as unvoted, although present and entitled to vote, for purposes of determining the approval of each matter as to which a stockholder has abstained. As a result, abstentions with respect to any proposal, other than the election of directors, will have the same effect as a vote against such proposal.

Broker Non-Votes - A broker non-vote occurs when a broker submits a proxy card with respect to shares held in a fiduciary capacity (typically referred to as being held in "street name") but declines to vote on a particular matter because the broker has not received voting instructions from the beneficial owner. Under the rules that govern brokers who are voting with respect to shares held in street name, brokers have the discretion to vote such shares on routine matters, but not on non-routine matters. Only the vote on ratification of our independent registered public accounting firm is considered a routine matter that brokers may cast discretionary votes upon.

Additional Information

Additional information about our Company is contained in our current and periodic reports filed with the Commission. These reports, their accompanying exhibits and other documents filed with the Commission may be inspected without charge at the Public Reference Room maintained by the Commission at 100 F. Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You can obtain information about operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the Commission at 1-800-SEC-0330. The Commission also maintains an Internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the Commission at www.sec.gov. Copies of such materials can be obtained from the public reference section of the Commission at prescribed rates.

Table of Contents

ELECTION OF DIRECTORS (ITEM 1)

The first proposal to be voted on at the Annual Meeting is the election of directors. Directors are elected annually and serve a one-year term or until their successors are duly elected and qualified. The Board has submitted five nominees for election this year. Our Board has nominated each of David Sandberg, Patrick Goepel, Adrian Pertierra, Matthew Behrent, and J. Randall Waterfield for re-election, to serve until the next annual stockholder meeting or until each of their respective successors is elected and qualified. Each of our nominees has consented to being named in this Proxy Statement and has consented to serve as a director of the Company if elected.

Director nominees are recommended for selection by the Nominating Committee.

The Nominating and Governance Committee recommends director nominations, and reviews nominees against the skills and characteristics that are required of our Board members. The Committee focuses on a candidate's expertise in the Company's industry and experience in technology, business, legal matters and finance. We look at a candidate's education, skills, business experience, administration experience and other appropriate factors given the current needs of the Board and the Company. Our goal is to maintain a balance among Board members of industry knowledge, experience and ability to map out successful strategies for the Company's business. Nominees for the Board should have the highest personal and professional ethics, integrity and values and be committed to representing the long-term interests of stockholders. They should be forward-thinking, possess critical analysis skills, and exhibit independence and practical judgment on issues. Evaluation of candidates for all nominees, whether submitted by a Board member or a stockholder, generally involves reviewing background materials, internal discussions among committee members, and interviewing selected candidates as appropriate. Upon selecting a qualified candidate, the Committee recommends the candidate for the Board's consideration.

Stockholders may recommend a candidate for our Board by writing to attention of the Corporate Secretary, Asure Software, Inc., 110 Wild Basin Road, Suite 100, Austin, TX 78746, specifying the candidate's name and qualifications for Board membership. All recommendations are submitted to the Nominating Committee. For the Board to consider a candidate for nomination at the 2016 Annual Meeting, stockholders must submit a written recommendation by January 8, 2016. Each submission must include (i) a brief description of the candidate, (ii) the candidate's name, age, business address and residence address, (iii) the candidate's principal occupation, (iv) the number of shares of Common Stock of the Company beneficially owned, and (v) any other information required by the rules of FINRA and the SEC to list the candidate as a nominee for director in a proxy statement. Recommended candidates may be required to provide additional information. While our board of directors has not adopted a formal diversity policy or specific standards with regard to the selection of director nominees, the board of directors believes it is important to consider diversity of race, ethnicity, gender, age, education, cultural background, and professional experiences in evaluating board candidates.

The full Board then selects and recommends candidates for nomination as directors for stockholders to consider and vote upon at the Annual Meeting. The Board reviews and considers any candidates submitted by a stockholder or stockholder group in the same manner as all other candidates. Each nominee has consented to serve until the next annual stockholder meeting, if elected, or until his or her successor is elected and qualified.

If any director is unable to stand for re-election after distribution of this Proxy Statement, the Board may reduce its size or designate a substitute. If the Board designates a substitute, proxies voting on the original director candidate will be cast for the substituted candidate. Proxies cannot be voted for a greater number of persons than the number of nominees named on the enclosed form of proxy. A plurality of the votes cast in person or by proxy by the holders of Common Stock represented at the Annual Meeting is required to elect a director. If more than five nominees are properly presented to the stockholders at the Annual Meeting, the five nominees receiving the highest number of

affirmative votes of the shares which are present or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote for the election of director will be elected to our Board.

The Board of Directors recommends voting "FOR" each of our five nominees.

Table of Contents

BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION REGARDING NOMINEES

		Present Office(s) Held	
Nominee	Age	In Our Company	Director Since
David Sandberg			
(1)(2)(3)(4)	42	Chairman of the Board	2009
		President and Chief	
Patrick Goepel	53	Executive Officer	2009
Adrian Pertierra			
(1)(2)(3)(4)	43	None	2009
Matt Behrent			
(1)(2)(3)(4)	44	None	2010
J. Randall			
Waterfield $(1)(2)(3)(4)$	41	None	2011

(1)	Independent board member as determined by the Board of Directors of the Company
(2)	Audit Committee Member
(3)	Compensation Committee Member
(4)	Governance and Nominating Committee Member

The following information regarding the principal occupations and other employment of the nominees during the past five years and their directorships in certain companies is as reported by the respective nominees.

David Sandberg has served as a director and Chairman of the Board since August 2009. Mr. Sandberg is the managing member and founder of Red Oak Partners, LLC, an SEC registered investment firm founded in 2003 which manages funds investing in both public and private companies. Previously, Mr. Sandberg co-managed JH Whitney & Co.'s Green River Fund from 1998–2002. Mr. Sandberg received a BA in Economics and a BS in Industrial Management from Carnegie Mellon University. Mr. Sandberg presently serves as a director of SMTC Corporation and Issuer Direct Corporation and as Chairman of Cord Blood America, Inc., all of which are public companies. He also serves as the Chairman of Kensington Vanguard Holdings, LLC, a private company. In the past five years, he has served on the Board of Directors of Planar Systems, Inc., EDCI, Inc. and RF Industries, Ltd.

Mr. Sandberg brings to our Board strong leadership experience and financial expertise; experience as a Chair of Audit, Compensation and Governance committees of public company boards; and knowledge of the Company's financial position, strategy and industry through Board and committee service.

Patrick Goepel has served as a director since August 2009. He was appointed as Interim Chief Executive Officer in September 2009 and became Chief Executive Officer of the Company in January 2010. Prior to his appointment, he served as Chief Operating Officer of Patersons Global Payroll. Previously, he was the President and Chief Executive Officer of Fidelity Investment's Human Resource Services Division from 2006 to 2008; President and Chief Executive Officer of Advantec from 2005 to 2006; and Executive Vice President of Business Development and US Operations at Ceridian from 1994 to 2005. A former board member of iEmployee, Mr. Goepel currently serves on the board of directors of APPD Investments, and SafeGuard World International. He also served on the board of AllOver Media Holdings, Inc. until its sale to a private equity firm in March 2015.

Mr. Goepel brings to our Board extensive knowledge and experience in the Company's industry; deep knowledge of the Company's day-to-day operations, strategic priorities and markets; and extensive experience as a board member of private emerging growth companies.

Adrian Pertierra has served as a director since August 2009. Mr. Pertierra is the Chief Financial Officer and Head Trader at Red Oak Partners, LLC, a NY-based hedge fund. Prior to joining Red Oak in 2007, Mr. Pertierra served as Vice President of Global Markets at Deutsche Bank Alternative Trading in 2007 and worked at Tradition Asiel Securities, Inc. from 2006–2007. Previously, Mr. Pertierra served as the Vice President of Institutional Equity Sales and Trading at BGC Partners, LP, from 2002–2006. Mr. Pertierra received a BA in Economics from the College of Holy Cross.

Mr. Pertierra brings to our Board strong strategic and financial acumen, and knowledge of the Company's governance practices, stategy and industry through Board and committee service.

Table of Contents

Matthew K. Behrent has served as a director since November 2010. He currently is the Executive Vice President, Corporate Development of EDCI Holdings, Inc., a company that is currently engaged in carrying out a plan of dissolution. Before joining EDCI in June 2005, Mr. Behrent was an investment banker, working as a Vice-President at Revolution Partners, a technology focused investment bank in Boston, from March 2004 until June 2005 and as an associate in Credit Suisse First Boston Corporation's technology mergers and acquisitions group from June 2000 until January 2003. From June 1997 to May 2000, Mr. Behrent practiced law, most recently with Cleary, Gottlieb, Steen & Hamilton in New York, advising financial sponsors and corporate clients in connection with financings and mergers and acquisitions transactions. Mr. Behrent received his J.D. from Stanford Law School in 1997, and his B.A. in Political Science and Political Theory from Hampshire College in 1992. He is also a Director and Chairman of the Audit Committee of Tengasco, Inc. (ASE: TGC).

Mr. Behrent brings to our Board strong strategic, legal and financial expertise; public company board experience, including on audit committees, and knowledge of the Company's stategy, and industry through Board and committee service.

Mr. J. Randall Waterfield has served as a director since June 2011. Mr. Waterfield is a board member of Red Oak Partners, LLC. Since 2000, Mr. Waterfield has been the Chairman of Waterfield Technologies, Inc., a software development firm focused on hosted and on-premise custom applications for the financial services, telecommunications and energy sectors. Since 1999, Mr. Waterfield has also served as the Chairman of Waterfield Group, a diversified financial services holding company. Mr. Waterfield is a Chartered Financial Analyst, member of the Board of Directors, Executive Committee and former Chairman of the YPO New York City Chapter, a member of Mensa, and a graduate of Harvard University in 1996. Mr. Waterfield currently also serves on the Board of Directors of Waterfield Enterprises, LLC, TheRateReport.com, and the Culver Military Summer School. Previously, Mr. Waterfield was at Goldman Sachs & Co., where he worked as an institutional asset manager from May 1996 through March 1999, responsible for the small capitalization growth portfolios whose assets totaled \$1.0 billion. Additionally, through his efforts at the Waterfield Foundation, Mr. Waterfield supports a variety of charitable organizations with a focus on the environment and Midwestern-based causes.

Mr. Waterfield brings to our Board extensive business leadership experience as chairman of a diversified financial services holding company and chairman of a software development firm; strong strategic and financial expertise; and knowledge of the Company's compensation arrangements, stategy and industry through Board and committee service,

During the past ten years, none of our nominees has been convicted in a criminal proceeding (excluding traffic violations or similar misdemeanors). No family relationships exist between any of the Company's nominees or executive officers.

COMMITTEES AND MEETINGS OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Director Independence - The Board of Directors consists of a majority of independent directors as such term is defined under the rules of the NASDAQ Stock Market. The Board of Directors has determined that Messrs. Sandberg, Pertierra, Waterfield and Behrent are independent. The Board of Directors has also determined that all of the members of the board's committees are independent as defined under the rules of the NASDAQ Stock Market, including in the case of all members of the Audit Committee, the independence requirements contemplated by Rule 10A-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

Board Meetings and Attendance - The Board of Directors met ten times during the calendar year ended December 31, 2014. No director attended fewer than 75% of the aggregate of (i) the total number of meetings of the Board of Directors and (ii) the total number of meetings held by all committees of the Board of Directors on which such director served. The Board of Directors requires that directors make a reasonable effort to attend the Company's annual

stockholder meeting. All five of the board members at that time attended the last annual meeting of stockholders held on June 9, 2014.

Committees - The Board of Directors uses working committees with functional responsibility in the more complex recurring areas where disinterested oversight is required. Working committees of the Board of Directors include the Compensation Committee, the Governance and Nominating Committee and the Audit Committee. Each Committee operates under a charter that has been approved by the Board of Directors and current copies of these charters are posted on our website, http://www.asuresoftware.com/about-us/corporate-governance/.

Compensation Committee - The Compensation Committee is responsible for approving the compensation arrangements of senior management and recommending approval by the Board of Directors of amendments to our benefit plans. The Compensation Committee currently is composed of the Company's four independent directors. Mr. Waterfield currently serves as the Compensation Committee's Chairperson. Under its charter, the Compensation Committee may delegate any or all of its responsibilities to a subcommittee of the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee held three meetings during the calendar year ended December 31, 2014. The Compensation Committee may engage an independent consultant to assist in compensation matters, but has not done so.

Table of Contents

2.

3.

4.

Governance and Nominating Committee - The Governance and Nominating Committee is currently composed of the Company's four independent directors. Mr. Pertierra currently serves as the Governance and Nominating Committee's Chairperson. Under its charter, the Governance and Nominating Committee monitors significant developments in the law and practice of corporate governance and of the duties and responsibilities of directors of public companies. The Governance and Nominating Committee also is responsible for identifying and recommending the nominees for election to the Board. The Governance and Nominating Committee held one meeting during the calendar year ended December 31, 2014.

Audit Committee - The Audit Committee is composed of the Company's four independent directors and operates under a charter adopted by the Board of Directors in accordance with the rules and regulations of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"), Section 3(a)(58)(A) of the Exchange Act and the NASDAQ Stock Market. The Board of Directors believes that all of these directors are independent as defined under the rules of the NASDAQ Stock Market. Mr. Behrent currently serves as the Audit Committee's Chairperson. The Board of Directors has determined that Mr. Behrent has the qualifications and experience necessary to serve as an "audit committee financial expert," as defined by the SEC. The Audit Committee met four times during the calendar year ended December 31, 2014. The Audit Committee is the communication link between the Board of Directors and our independent registered public accounting firm. In addition to approving the appointment of the independent registered public accounting firm, the Audit Committee reviews the scope of the audit, the accounting policies and reporting practices, internal auditing and internal control, compliance with our policies regarding business conduct and other matters as deemed appropriate.

Report of the Audit Committee - The following is the "Report of the Audit Committee" with respect to our audited financial statements for calendar year 2014 which include our consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2014 and 2013, and the related consolidated statements of comprehensive income (loss), changes in stockholders' equity and cash flows and the notes thereto for the calendar years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013. The information contained in this report shall not be deemed to be "soliciting material" or to be "filed" with the SEC, nor shall such information be incorporated by reference into any future filing under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, except to the extent that we specifically incorporate it by reference in such filing.

1.	The Audit Committee has reviewed and discussed the above-referenced
	audited financial statements with management.

The Audit Committee has discussed with Ernst & Young LLP, our independent registered public accounting firm for calendar year 2014, the matters required to be discussed by SAS 61 (Codification of Statements on Accounting Standards) that includes, among other items, matters related to the conduct of the audit of our above-referenced financial statements.

The Audit Committee has received the letter from Ernst & Young LLP required by Independent Standards Board Standard No. 1 that relates to the accountants' independence from our Company and its related entities, and has discussed with Ernst & Young LLP its independence from the Company.

Based on the review and discussions referred to above, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board of Directors that our above-referenced audited financial statements be included in our annual report on Form 10-K for calendar year 2014.

This report is submitted by the Audit Committee,

Matthew K. Behrent, Chair David Sandberg Adrian Pertierra J. Randall Waterfield

Board Leadership Structure and Role in Risk Oversight - Our Board is led by our non-executive Chairman, Mr. Sandberg. We believe this leadership structure enhances the oversight responsibility of the Board and strengthens the Board's independence from management. In addition, this structure allows Mr. Goepel to focus his efforts on managing our business

Our board of directors as a whole has responsibility for overseeing our risk management. The board of directors exercises this oversight responsibility directly and through its committees. The oversight responsibility of the board of directors and its committees is informed by reports from our management team that are designed to provide visibility to the board of directors about the identification and assessment of key risks and our risk mitigation strategies. The full board of directors has primary responsibility for evaluating strategic and operational risk management, and succession planning. Our audit committee has the responsibility for overseeing our major financial and accounting risk exposures and the steps our management has taken to monitor and control these exposures, including policies and procedures for assessing and managing risk. Our audit committee also reviews programs for promoting and monitoring compliance with legal and regulatory requirements. Our compensation committee evaluates risks arising from our compensation policies and practices. The audit committee and the compensation committee provide reports to the full board of directors regarding these and other matters.

Table of Contents

NON-EMPLOYEE DIRECTOR COMPENSATION TABLE

The following table sets forth information concerning the compensation earned by the non-employee directors for the year ended December 31, 2014:

	Fees		
	Earned or		
	Paid in	Option	
	Cash	Awards	Total
Name	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
	(a)	(b)	
David Sandberg	27,900	-0-	27,900
J. Randall Waterfield	23,900	-0-	23,900
Adrian Pertierra	21,900	-0-	21,900
Matthew Behrent	25,700	-0-	25,700

- (a) Includes base compensation, committee chair compensation and in-person and telephonic board and committee meeting compensation.
- (b) The amounts in this column represent the fair value of the award as of the grant date as computed in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 and the SEC disclosure rules. These amounts represent awards that are paid in options to purchase shares of our common stock and do not reflect the actual amounts that may be realized by the directors. No option awards were granted in 2014.

The following table shows the aggregate number of option awards outstanding for each of our non-employee directors as of December 31, 2014. No option awards were granted in 2014.

David Sandberg	-0-
J. Randall Waterfield	5,625
Adrian Pertierra	5,625
Matthew Behrent	5,625

Non-Equity Compensation for Current Non-Employee Directors

Since April 2012, each non-employee director has received cash compensation as follows:

Base Compensation	\$15,000 per
	annum
Chairman of the Board	\$7,500 per
	annum
Audit Committee Chair	\$5,000 per
	annum
Compensation Committee Chair	\$3,000 per
	annum
Nominating and Governance Committee Chair	\$1,500 per
	annum
In-Person Attendance	\$700 per
	meeting
Telephonic Attendance	\$200 per
	meeting

David Sandberg, J. Randall Waterfield, Adrian Pertierra and Matthew Behrent, the four non-employee members of the Board, participate in this compensation structure. Mr. Goepel, as a director who is also our employee, does not receive any separate cash or equity compensation for his service on the Board.

Table of Contents

STOCKHOLDER COMMUNICATIONS WITH THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

A stockholder who wishes to communicate with the Board of Directors may do so by directing a written request addressed to the Chairman of the Board at the address appearing on the first page of this Proxy Statement.

CODE OF BUSINESS CONDUCT AND ETHICS

The Company has adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that applies to all of its directors, officers and employees, including the Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer. These individuals are required to abide by the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics to insure that its business is conducted in a consistently legal and ethical manner. The Company's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics covers all areas of professional conduct, including employment policies, conflicts of interest, intellectual property and the protection of confidential information, as well as strict adherence to all laws and regulations applicable to the conduct of its business. Any waivers of the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics for directors or executive officers must be approved by the board of directors. The full text of the Company's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics is published on its website at http://www.asuresoftware.com/about-us/corporate-governance/. The Company intends to disclose future amendments to, or waivers from, provisions of its Code of Business Conduct and Ethics on its website within four business days following the date of such amendment or waiver.

RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS (ITEM 2)

The Audit Committee has appointed Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accountants, to audit the Company's consolidated financial statements for the calendar year ending December 31, 2015. We are advised that no member of Ernst & Young LLP has any direct financial interest or material indirect financial interest in the Company or any of its subsidiaries or, during the past three years, has had any connection with the Company or any of its subsidiaries in the capacity of promoter, underwriter, voting trustee, director, officer or employee.

Stockholder ratification is not required for the selection of Ernst & Young LLP, since the Audit Committee has the responsibility for the selection of the Company's independent registered public accounting firm. Nonetheless, the selection is being submitted for ratification at the Annual Meeting solely with a view toward soliciting the stockholders' opinion thereon, which opinion will be taken into consideration in future deliberations. Even if the selection of Ernst & Young LLP is ratified by the stockholders, the Audit Committee has the discretion to select a different independent registered public accounting firm at any time if it determines that a change would be in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders.

A representative of Ernst & Young LLP will be attending the Annual Meeting and will be available for questions.

The Board of Directors unanimously recommends voting "FOR" ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm.

AUDIT COMMITTEE POLICY ON PRE-APPROVAL OF FEES

Consistent with SEC policies regarding auditor independence, the Audit Committee has responsibility for appointing, setting compensation and overseeing the work of our independent registered public accounting firm. In recognition of this responsibility, the Audit Committee has established a policy to pre-approve all audit and permissible non-audit services provided by our independent registered public accounting firm.

Prior to engagement of the independent registered public accountants for the next year's audit, management submits an aggregate of services expected to be rendered during that year for each of four categories of services to the Audit Committee for approval. The first category (Audit Services) includes audit work performed in the preparation of financial statements, as well as work that generally only our independent registered public accounting firm can reasonably be expected to provide, including comfort letters, statutory audits, and attest services and consultation regarding financial accounting and/or reporting standards. The second category (Audit-Related Services) includes assurance and related services that are traditionally performed by our independent registered public accounting firm, including due diligence related to mergers and acquisitions, employee benefit plan audits, and special procedures required to meet certain regulatory requirements. The third category (Tax Services) includes all services performed by our independent registered public accountants' tax personnel, except those services specifically related to the audit of the financial statements, and includes fees in the areas of tax compliance, tax planning, and tax advice. The fourth category (All Other Fees) includes items associated with services not captured in the other categories. We generally do not request services other than audit, audit-related and tax services from our independent registered public accounting firm.

Table of Contents

Prior to engagement, the Audit Committee pre-approves these services by category of service. The fees are budgeted and the Audit Committee requires our independent registered public accountants and management to report actual fees versus the budget at least annually by category of service. During the year, circumstances may arise when it may become necessary to engage our independent registered public accountants for additional services not contemplated in the original pre-approval. In those instances, the Audit Committee requires specific pre-approval before engaging such firm.

The Audit Committee may delegate pre-approval authority to one or more of its members. The member to whom such authority is delegated, reports for informational purposes only, any pre-approval decisions to the Audit Committee at its next scheduled meeting.

FEES PAID TO INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

Audit Services - The Company incurred aggregate fees in the amount of \$270,000 and \$257,000 for professional audit services rendered by Ernst & Young LLP for the audit of the Company's annual financial statements and the reviews of the financial statements included in the Company's 10-Qs, for the calendar years ended December 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively. The work was for Audit Services as described above.

Audit-Related Services - The Company incurred no fees for assurance and related services rendered by Ernst & Young LLP that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of the Company's financial statements and not reported under "Audit Services" above for the calendar years ended December 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively.

Tax Services - The Company incurred no fees for professional services rendered by Ernst & Young LLP for tax compliance, tax advice, and tax planning for the calendar years ended December 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively.

All Other Fees - All fees paid to Ernst & Young LLP by the Company are reported under the fee categories listed above. There were no other products or services provided by Ernst & Young LLP for calendar years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively.

The Audit Committee has determined that the provision of services covered by the four preceding paragraphs is compatible with maintaining our independent registered public accounting firm's independence from the Company.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

INFORMATION CONCERNING EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

The following table sets forth information as of April 25, 2014 concerning the executive officers of the Company (other than Mr. Goepel, whose biographical information appears in the table under the Election of Directors section above).

	Present Office(s) Held In Our
Age	Company
48	Chief Operating Officer
55	Chief Financial Officer
46	Vice President of Sales
	48 55

There are no family relationships among any of the Company's executive officers and directors.

Steven Rodriguez joined the Company as Chief Operating Officer in June 2011. From February through May 2011, the Company retained him as a consultant to evaluate and make recommendations related to the Company's sales and marketing strategies and processes. Prior to that, he served as the Principal for HCS, a consulting company he founded. His past roles also include Executive Vice President and Officer at Perquest, a national workforce management company, from 2008 to 2009; Senior Vice President of Sales & Sales Operations at Ceridian Corporation, a human resource services company, from 2001 to 2007; Regional Director for Epicor Software from 2000 to 2001; and Vice President of Sales at Automatic Data Processing (ADP), Inc., a provider of payroll and benefits administration solutions, from 1990 to 2000. Mr. Rodriguez holds a Bachelor of Business Administration from the University of Oklahoma.

Table of Contents

Brad Wolfe joined the Company as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer in October 2014. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Wolfe spent most of the last 14 years with DCI Group and their related entities, a private equity and investment organization, where he served in consulting, office and executive finance and operational roles for the firm's subsidiary and portfolio companies to promote their growth and profitability. Before that, he was Chief Financial Officer and Executive Vice President at AON Corporation, a Fortune 200 company. His background also includes mergers and acquisitions in both public accounting and law firm settings, and his experience spans international markets and a wide range of industries, including technology, software and real estate. Wolfe holds an MBA degree from Northwestern University's Kellogg School of Business, a J.D. degree from the Kent Law School executive program, and a B.B.A. degree in accounting and information systems from Southern Methodist University.

Mike Kinney joined the Company in May 2011 as the Vice President of Sales. Prior to joining the Company, he was a Regional Vice President for the Human Resources Payroll Division of Ceridian Corporation from 2006 to 2010, where he led multiple regions, focusing on rebuilding market presence and driving top-line revenue. From 2005 to 2006, he was Regional Vice President at KFORCE, a recruiting process outsource company. He was also Regional Vice President at Creative Financial Staffing from 2001 to 2005. Mr. Kinney holds a Bachelor of Arts in Political Science with a concentration in Economics from the University of Texas at Austin.

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

The following table shows the compensation awarded or paid to, or earned by, our Chief Executive Officer (who served throughout calendar 2014) and our two most highly compensated executive officers serving in such capacity at December 31, 2014. We refer to these employees collectively as our "named executive officers".

Non-Equity

					Incentive		
				Option	Plan	All Other	
Name and		Salary	Bonus	Awards		Compensation	Total
Principal Position	Year	•	(\$)	(\$)	•	• .	
rincipal Position	i eai	(\$)	(b)	(c)	(\$) (d)	(\$)	(\$)
Patrick Goepel	2014	(a) 300,000	48,754	-0-	-0-	(e) 8,679	357,433
Chief Executive	2014	200,000	21,500	-0-	-0-	6,645	228,145
Officer	2013	200,000	21,300	-0-	-0-	0,043	220,143
Steven Rodriguez	2014	210,000	33,574	-0-	-0-	-0-	243,574
Chief Operating		200,000	16,250	-0-	-0-	-0-	216,250
Officer	2013						
Michael Kinney	2014	166.667	5,000	-0-	26,656	5,304	203,627
VP Sales	2013	150,000	-0-	-0-	21,292	5,097	176,389
(a)				• •	·	earned by the nar	med
		exe	cutive officer of	luring the cal	lendar year cover	ed.	
(1.)		D-1	1 1 6 1	(1	1	. 1 1 41 1 -	
(b)				•	•	ed by the named e	executive
		OIII	cer during the	caiendar year	r covered.		
(c)		Dol	lar value of on	tions awarde	d to the named e	xecutive officer d	uring the
(C)			endar year cove		a to the namea e	Acculive officer u	dring the
		Cuit					

(d)	Dollar value of commissions earned by the named executive officer during the calendar year covered.
(e)	Includes the dollar value of any matching contributions made by the Company to the 401(k) account of the named executive officer during the calendar year.
15	

Table of Contents

OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT YEAR END TABLE

The following table sets forth information concerning unexercised options, stock that has not vested, and equity incentive plan awards for each of the named executive officers listed in the Summary Compensation Table, outstanding as of the end of the Company's last completed calendar year:

		(Option Awards			
	Equity Incentive					
			Plan			
	Number of	Number of	Awards:			
	Securities	Securities	Number of			
	Underlying	Underlying	Securities			
	Unexercised	Unexercised	Underlying	Option		
	Options	Options	Unexercised	Exercise	Option	
	(#)	(#)	Unearned	Price	Expiration	
Name	Exercisable	Unexercisable	Options (#)	(\$)	Date	
(a)					(b)	
Pat Goepel	172,500	-0-	-0-	2.33	12/31/2019	
	52,500	-0-	-0-	2.33	9/21/2019	
Steven Rodriguez	109,687	25,313	-0-	2.33	8/15/2016	
Michael Kinney	73,125	16,875	-0-	2.33	8/15/2016	

- (a) The Company's option awards vest on an annual basis, normally over a 3 to 4 year period.
- (b) Options generally expire 5 to 10 years from relevant grant date. When employees, including officers, are terminated, any vested options expire 90 days from the date of termination.

No stock awards have been issued by the Company.

POTENTIAL PAYMENTS DUE TO CHANGE-IN-CONTROL

In the event of a "change of control" (as defined in the applicable employment agreement), each of the Named Executive Officers' unvested options, as of the change of control date, will be modified as follows: if the consideration per share in connection with the "Change of Control" (as defined in the Equity Plan) is: (i) at least \$4.00 per share, then an additional 25% of the remaining unvested Total Number of Shares shall immediately vest and become exercisable; (ii) at least \$5.00 per share, then an additional 50% of the remaining unvested Total Number of Shares shall immediately vest and become exercisable; (iii) at least \$6.00 per share, then an additional 75% of the remaining unvested Total Number of Shares shall immediately vest and become exercisable; and (iv) at least \$7.00 per share, then all of the remaining unvested total Number of Shares shall immediately vest and become exercisable.

Additionally, for Patrick Goepel, the number of shares that would vest normally according to the vesting schedule in the 12 month period following the Change of Control will immediately vest.

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to beneficial ownership of our Common Stock by our executive officers, directors and director nominees as of April 24, 2015. None of the participants owns any shares of our Common Stock of record that such participant does not also own beneficially. As of April 24, 2015, 6,059,296 shares of our Common Stock were issued and outstanding.

Table of Contents

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to beneficial ownership of our Common Stock as of April 24, 2015 by:

·each person who is known by us to beneficially own more than five percent of our common stock;

·each of our directors at that date and nominees and named executive officers; and ·all directors and officers as a group.

	Shares Beneficially C	Shares Beneficially Owned(1)(2)	
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner	Number	Percent	
Red Oak Partners, LLC			
1969 SW 17th St., Boca Raton, FL 33486	752,970(3)	12.4%	
David Sandberg	773,385(4)	12.8%	
Patrick Goepel	518,832(5)	8.3%	
Adrian Pertierra	19,447(6)	*	
J. Randall Waterfield	146,136(7)	2.4%	
Matthew Behrent	21,189(8)	*	
Steven Rodriguez	126,562(9)	2.0%	
Mike Kinney	84,375(10)	1.4%	
All Directors and executive officers as a group (8			
persons)(4)(5)(6)(7)(8)(9)(10)(11)	1,703,831(11)	26.2%	

^{*} Indicates ownership of less than 1% of the total outstanding shares

Beneficial ownership as reported in the above table has been determined in accordance with Rule 13d-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. The persons and entities named in the table have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares shown as beneficially owned by them, except as noted below. Amounts shown include shares of our common stock issuable upon exercise of certain outstanding options within 60 days

after April 24, 2015.

Except for the percentages of certain parties that are based on presently exercisable options which are indicated in the following footnotes to the table, the percentages indicated are based on 6,059,296 shares of our common stock issued and outstanding on April 24, 2015. In the case of parties holding presently exercisable options, the percentage ownership is calculated on the assumption that the shares presently held or purchasable within the next 60 days underlying such options are outstanding.

Pursuant to Schedule 13D (Amendment No. 12) filed by Red Oak Partners, LLC with the SEC on June 9, 2014. Includes 333,890 shares held by Red Oak Fund, LP, 146,777 shares held by Red Oak Long Fund, LP, and 272,303 shares held by Pinnacle Fund, LLLP. The funds are each controlled by Red Oak Partners, LLC.

Pursuant to Schedule 13D (Amendment No. 12) filed by Red Oak Partners, LLC with the SEC on June 9, 2014. Mr. Sandberg is the managing member, founder, and portfolio manager of Red Oak Partners, LLC.

(1)

(2)

(3)

(4)

(5)	Consists of 293,832 shares held directly by Mr. Goepel and 225,000 shares issuable upon exercise of options exercisable within 60 days of April 24, 2015.		
(6)	Consists of 13,822 shares held directly by Mr. Pertierra and 5,625 shares issuable upon exercise of options exercisable within 60 days of April 24, 2015.		
(7)	Consists of 140,511 shares held directly by Mr. Waterfield and 5,625 shares issuable upon exercise of options exercisable within 60 days of April 24, 2015.		
(8)	Consists of 15,564 shares held directly by Mr. Behrent and 5,625 shares issuable upon exercise of options exercisable within 60 days of April 24, 2015.		
(9)	Consists of 0 shares held directly by Mr. Rodriguez and 126,562 shares issuable upon exercise of options exercisable within 60 days of April 24, 2015.		
(10)	Consists of 0 shares held directly by Mr. Kinney and 84,375 shares issuable upon exercise of options exercisable within 60 days of April 24, 2015.		
(11) Includes 13,905 shares held directly by an additional executive officer.			

Table of Contents

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

The following table provides information as of December 31, 2014 with respect to the shares of the Company's common stock that may be issued under the Company's existing equity compensation plans.

	Number of Securities to be Issued upon	R	Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans (Excluding Securities Reflected
	Exercise of	Exercise Price of	in
Plan Category	Outstanding Options	Outstanding Options	First Column)
Equity Compensation Plans Approved by Stockholder (1)	s 734,875	\$ 3.51	598,523
Equity Compensation Plans Not Approved by Stockholders	-	N/A	-
Total	734,875	\$ N/A	598,523

(1) Consists of the 2009 Equity Plan.

APPROVAL OF TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PARTIES

The Board of Directors reviews all transactions involving the Company in which any of our directors, director nominees, significant Stockholders and executive officers and their immediate family members are participants to determine whether such person has a direct or indirect material interest in the transaction. All directors, director nominees and executive officers must notify us of any proposed transaction involving us in which such person has a direct or indirect material interest. Such proposed transaction is then reviewed by either the Audit Committee or a special committee of independent directors, which determines whether or not to approve the transaction. After such review, the reviewing body approves the transaction only if it determines that the transaction is in, or not inconsistent with, the best interests of the Company and its stockholders. Review and approval of such transactions fall under Section D (2) of the Company's Audit Committee Charter.

SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, requires the Company's officers, directors, and persons who beneficially own more than 10% of the Company's Common Stock ("10% Stockholders") to file reports of ownership and changes in ownership with the SEC and NASDAQ. Such officers, directors and 10% Stockholders are also required by SEC rules to furnish the Company with copies of all Section 16(a) forms that they file. Based solely upon information provided to the Company by individual officers, directors and 10% Stockholders, Asure believes that all of these filing requirements were satisfied by the Company's officers, directors, and 10% Stockholders in calendar 2014.

Table of Contents

STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS

A stockholder seeking to include a proposal in our proxy statement and form of proxy card for the 2016 Annual Meeting must submit such proposal to us by January 8, 2016. Shareholder proposals for inclusion in our proxy statement must comply with SEC Rule 14a-8 and should be addressed to Brad Wolfe, Corporate Secretary, Asure Software, Inc., 110 Wild Basin Road, Suite 100, Austin, Texas 78746. If the date of the 2016 Annual Meeting is changed by more than 30 days from the date of the 2015 Annual Meeting, then the deadline for inclusion of proposals in our proxy statement is a reasonable time before we begin to print and mail our proxy materials.

A stockholder may also nominate a director or bring other business before the stockholders at the 2016 Annual Meeting but must comply with the advance notice procedures in our Bylaws. In general, the Bylaws require written notice of any stockholder proposals for other business or director nominations to be delivered or mailed to and received by the Corporate Secretary at our principal executive offices between March 10, 2016 and April 9, 2016 and the written notice must contain the specific information required in our Bylaws. If the date of the 2016 Annual Meeting changes by more than 30 days from the anniversary date of the 2015 Annual Meeting, the written notice must be received by us no later than the close of business on the 10th day following the earlier of the date on which we first mail notice of the date of the 2016 Annual Meeting or otherwise make public disclosure of the date. Proposals for director nominees and other business submitted through this process will not be included in our proxy materials sent to stockholders prior to the meeting.

Under our Bylaws, the stockholder's notice of a director nomination must set forth (a) as to each person whom the stockholder proposes to nominate for election as director, all information relating to the person that would be required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for election of directors pursuant to Section 14 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, including such person's written consent to being named as a nominee and to serve as a director if elected; (b) as to the stockholder giving notice, the name and address of the person as they appear on our books and the class and number of shares beneficially owned and owned of record by the person; and (c) as to the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the nomination is made, the name and address of the person and the class and number of share beneficially owned by the person.

Under our Bylaws, the stockholder's notice of a proposal for other business must set forth (i) a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the meeting and the reasons for conducting such business at the meeting; (ii) the name and address, as they appear on our books, of the stockholder proposing the business and the name and address of the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the proposal is made; (iii) the class and number of our shares of our Common Stock that are owned beneficially and of record by the stockholder and by the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the proposal is being made; and (iv) any material interest of the stockholder of record and the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the proposal is made in such business.

The above summary of our Bylaws is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of our Bylaws.

PROXY SOLICITATION AND COSTS

The enclosed proxy is being solicited by the Board of Directors of the Company. We will bear the entire cost of solicitation of proxies on behalf of the Company, including preparation, assembly, printing and mailing of this Proxy Statement, the enclosed proxy card, the enclosed annual report for calendar year 2014, coordination of the Internet and telephone voting process, and any additional information furnished to you by the Company. Copies of solicitation materials will be furnished to banks, brokerage houses, fiduciaries and custodians holding in their names shares of our Common Stock beneficially owned by others to forward to such beneficial owners. We may reimburse persons representing beneficial owners of Common Stock for their costs of forwarding solicitation materials to such beneficial owners. Original solicitation of proxies by internet and mail may be supplemented by telephone, facsimile, or personal

solicitation by our directors, officers or other regular employees.

HOUSEHOLDING

Some banks, brokers and other record holders have begun the practice of "householding" proxy statements and annual reports. "Householding" is the term used to describe the practice of delivering a single set of proxy statements and annual reports to any household at which two or more stockholders reside if a company reasonably believes the stockholders are members of the same family. This procedure reduces the volume of duplicate information stockholders receive and also reduces a company's printing and mailing costs. We will promptly deliver an additional copy of either document to any Stockholder who writes or calls us at the following address or phone number: Investor Relations, Asure Software, Inc., 110 Wild Basin Road, Suite 100, Austin, Texas 78746, (512) 437-2678. Stockholders may also use the above contact information for requests from (i) individual Stockholders in households currently receiving a single copies of annual reports and proxy statements who wish to receive separate copies in the future and (ii) two or more Stockholders in households receiving multiple copies of annual reports and proxy statements who wish to receive a single copy of annual reports and proxy statements in the future.

Table of Contents

ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K

We will provide to any Stockholder without charge a copy of our 2014 annual report on Form 10-K upon written request to our Secretary at Asure Software, Inc., 110 Wild Basin Road, Suite 100, Austin, TX 78746. Our annual report booklet and this proxy statement are also available online at http://www.asuresoftware.com/annual-meeting-proxy/.

OTHER BUSINESS

As of the date of this proxy statement, we know of no business that will be presented for consideration at the annual meeting other than the items referred to in this proxy statement. If any other matter is properly brought before the annual meeting for action by Stockholders, proxies will be voted in accordance with the recommendation of the board or, in the absence of such a recommendation, in accordance with the judgment of the proxy holder.

Table of Contents

YOU SHOULD RELY ONLY ON THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS PROXY STATEMENT OR ITS APPENDICES TO VOTE ON THE MATTERS SET FORTH ABOVE. WE HAVE NOT AUTHORIZED ANYONE TO PROVIDE YOU WITH INFORMATION THAT IS DIFFERENT FROM WHAT IS CONTAINED IN THIS PROXY STATEMENT. THIS PROXY STATEMENT IS DATED APRIL 29, 2015. YOU SHOULD NOT ASSUME THAT THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS PROXY STATEMENT IS ACCURATE AS OF ANY DATE OTHER THAN THAT DATE AND THE MAILING OF THIS PROXY STATEMENT TO STOCKHOLDERS SHALL NOT CREATE ANY IMPLICATION TO THE CONTRARY.

By order of the Board of Directors

/s/ PATRICK GOEPEL

Patrick Goepel Chief Executive Officer Austin, Texas

Table of Contents

APPENDIX A

ASURE SOFTWARE, INC. AMENDED AND RESTATED AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER

Purpose

The role of the Audit Committee is to oversee the accounting and financial reporting processes of the Company and the audits of the financial statements of the Company.

The Audit Committee shall also prepare the report required by the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") to be included in the Company's annual proxy statement.

Composition

Independence

The Audit Committee shall consist of three or more members of the Board of Directors (the "Board"), each of whom is determined by the Board to be "independent" under Section 10A(m)(3) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act"), the rules of the Nasdaq Stock Market ("Nasdaq") and the rules and regulations of the SEC.

Financial Expertise

All members of the Audit Committee must be able to read and understand financial statements at the time of their appointment. At least one member of the Audit Committee must have past employment experience in finance or accounting, requisite professional certification in accounting or any other comparable experience or background that results in the individual's financial sophistication, including being or having been a chief executive officer, chief financial officer or other senior officer with financial oversight responsibilities.

Appointment and Removal

The members of the Audit Committee shall be appointed by the Board and shall serve until such member's successor is duly elected and qualified or until such member's earlier resignation or removal. The members of the Audit Committee may be removed, with or without cause, by a majority vote of the Board.

Chairperson

Unless a Chairperson is elected by the full Board, the members of the Audit Committee shall designate a Chairperson by the majority vote of the full Audit Committee membership. The Chairperson will chair all regular sessions of the Audit Committee and set the agenda for Audit Committee meetings.

Delegation to Subcommittees

In fulfilling its responsibilities, the Audit Committee shall be entitled to delegate any or all of its responsibilities to a subcommittee of the Audit Committee.

Meetings

The Audit Committee shall meet as often as it determines but no less than once per quarter, either in person or telephonically, and at such times and places as the Audit Committee shall determine. The Audit Committee should meet regularly with each of management, the principal internal auditor of the Company and the outside auditing firm in separate executive sessions to discuss any matters that the Audit Committee or either of these groups believe should be discussed privately. In addition, the Audit Committee or its chairperson should meet with the independent auditors and management quarterly to review the Company's financial statements.

Table of Contents

Relationship with Independent Accountants

The Audit Committee shall be directly responsible, in its capacity as a committee of the Board, for the appointment, compensation, retention and oversight of the outside auditing firm. In this regard, the Audit Committee shall have the sole authority to (A) appoint and retain, (B) determine the funding for, and (C) when appropriate, terminate, the outside auditing firm, which shall report directly to the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee will be responsible for resolving any disputes between the independent accountants and the Company's management.

Duties and Responsibilities

To fulfill its responsibilities and duties the Audit Committee shall:

A. Financial Reporting Processes and Documents/Reports Review

- 1. Review and discuss with the outside auditing firm: (A) the scope of the audit, the results of the annual audit examination by the auditor and any accompanying management letters, (B) any audit problems or difficulties the auditor encountered in the course of their audit work, including any restrictions on the scope of the outside auditing firm's activities or on access to requested information, and any significant disagreements with management and management's response to such audit problems or difficulties, and (C) any reports of the outside auditing firm with respect to interim periods.
- 2. Review and discuss with management and the outside auditing firm the annual audited and quarterly unaudited financial statements of the Company, including (A) analyses of management and/or the outside auditor setting forth significant financial reporting issues and judgments made in connection with the preparation of the financial statements, including analyses of the effects of alternative GAAP methods on the financial statements, (B) the Company's disclosures under "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," including the development, selection and reporting of accounting policies that may be regarded as critical, and (C) major issues regarding the Company's accounting principles and financial statement presentations, including any significant changes in the Company's selection or application of accounting principles and financial statement presentations.
- 3. Recommend to the Board whether the financial statements should be included in the Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- 4. Periodically review and discuss the adequacy of the Company's internal controls, any significant deficiencies in internal controls (and any special audit steps adopted in light of material control deficiencies), and significant changes in such controls; and review and discuss with the principal internal auditor of the Company and such others as the Audit Committee deems appropriate, the scope and results of the internal audit program.
- 5. Periodically review and discuss the adequacy and effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures and management reports thereon.
- 6. Review disclosures made to the Audit Committee by the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer during their certification process for the Form 10-K and 10-Q about any significant deficiencies in the design or operation of internal controls or material weaknesses therein and any fraud involving management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company's internal controls.
- 7. Review and timely discuss with management and the outside auditors the effect of regulatory and accounting initiatives, as well as any material financial or non-financial arrangements of the Company that do not appear on the financial statements of the Company.

8. Review and discuss with the independent auditors their report regarding (A) all critical accounting policies and practices to be used, (B) all alternative treatments of financial information within generally accepted accounting principles that have been discussed with management officials of the Company, ramifications of the use of such alternative disclosures and treatments, and the treatment preferred by the independent auditors, and (C) other material written communications between the outside auditing firm and Company management, including a schedule of unadjusted differences.

Table of Contents

- 9. Review with financial management and the independent accountants the Company's filings with the SEC prior to their filing or prior to the release of earnings reports. The Chair of the Audit Committee may represent the entire Audit Committee for purposes of this review.
- 10. Review with management the Company's proxy statement, pursuant to and in accordance with applicable rules and regulations of the SEC.
- 11. Discuss and review earnings press releases, including the type and presentation of information to be included in earnings press releases, in particular the use of "pro forma" or "adjusted" non-GAAP information.
- 12. Discuss and review financial information and earnings guidance provided to analysts and rating agencies.
- 13. Discuss policies with respect to risk assessment and risk management.

B. Independent Accountants

- 1. Approve in advance all audit, review or attest engagements required under the securities laws to be provided by the outside auditing firm, including fees and terms.
- 2 Establish policies and procedures for the engagement of the outside auditing firm to provide permissible non-audit services, which shall require preapproval by the Audit Committee (other than with respect to de minimis exceptions described in Section 10A(i)(1)(B) of the Exchange Act that are approved by the Audit Committee prior to the completion of the audit). Ensure that approval of non-audit services are disclosed to investors in periodic reports required by Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.
- 3. The authority to grant preapproval of audit and non-audit services may be delegated to one or more designated members of the audit committee who are independent directors. Any such delegation shall be presented to the full Audit Committee at its next scheduled meeting.
- 4. Review, at least annually, a report by the outside auditor describing (A) the firm's internal quality-control procedures, (B) any material issues raised by the most recent internal quality-control review, or peer review, of the firm, or by any inquiry or investigation by governmental or professional authorities, within the last five years, respecting one or more independent audits carried out by the firm, and any steps taken to deal with any such issues, and (C) all relationships between the independent auditor and the Company.
- 5. In connection with the report review described in the previous paragraph, review and evaluate the lead partner of the outside auditor and present to the Board the Audit Committee's conclusions with respect to the qualifications and performance of the outside auditing firm.
- 6. Consider, at least annually, the independence of the outside auditing firm, including whether the outside auditing firm's performance of permissible non-audit services is compatible with the auditor's independence; obtain and review the report by the outside auditing firm describing any relationships between the outside auditing firm and the Company referred to in paragraph four above or any relationships between the outside auditing firm and the Company or any other relationships that may adversely
- affect the independence of the auditor; discuss with the outside auditing firm any disclosed relationship or services that may impact the objectivity and independence of the auditor; and present to the Board the Audit Committee's conclusions with respect to the independence of the outside auditing firm.

- 7. Ensure rotation of the audit partners as required by law and consider further whether, to assure continuing auditor independence, there should be a regular rotation of the outside audit firm itself.
- 8. Establish policies for the hiring of employees and former employees of the outside auditing firm.

Table of Contents

C. Outside Advisors

The Audit Committee shall have the authority to retain such outside counsel, accountants, experts and other advisors as it determines appropriate to assist the Audit Committee in the performance of its duties. The Audit Committee shall have sole authority to approve related fees and retention terms.

D. Ethical and Legal Compliance

- 1. Establish, review and update periodically a code of business ethics and conduct that applies to the Company's employees and directors, and ensure that management has established a system to enforce the code of ethics. The code must be publicly available and waivers for executive officers and directors granted and disclosed in accordance with applicable law.
- 2. Review and approve, if the duty is not delegated to a comparable body of the Board, all related party transactions in accordance with the regulations of Nasdaq.
- 3. Review, with the Company's counsel, any legal matter that could have a significant impact on the Company's financial statements.
- 4. Establish procedures for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints received by the Company regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters, including procedures for confidential, anonymous submission of concerns by employees regarding accounting and auditing matters.
- 5. Perform any other activities consistent with this Charter, the Company's bylaws and governing law, as the Audit Committee or the Board deems necessary or appropriate.

Reports and Performance Review

The Audit Committee shall report its actions and any recommendations to the Board after each Audit Committee meeting and shall conduct and present to the Board an annual performance evaluation of the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee shall review at least annually the adequacy of this Charter and recommend any proposed changes to the Board for approval.

Limitation of Audit Committee's Role

While the Audit Committee has the responsibilities and powers set forth in this Charter, it is not the duty of the Audit Committee to plan or conduct audits or to determine that the Company's financial statements and disclosures are complete and accurate and are in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and applicable rules and regulations. These are the responsibilities of management and the outside auditor.

Disclosure of Charter

This Charter will be made available in accordance with applicable rules and regulations.

Adopted by Resolution of the Board of Directors

December 8, 2014

Table of Contents

ASURE SOFTWARE, INC. ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

JUNE 8, 2015 PROXY NO. SHARES IN YOUR NAME

THIS PROXY IS SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The undersigned stockholder(s) of Asure Software, Inc. ("the Company") a Delaware corporation, having received the Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders and Proxy Statement dated May 8, 2015, hereby revokes all previous proxies and appoints Patrick Goepel and David Sandberg, or either of them, acting singly, as attorneys-in-fact and proxies, each with the power to appoint a substitute, and hereby authorizes them, and each of them, to represent the undersigned at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of the Company to be held on June 8, 2015 at 9:30 a.m. Central Time at 110 Wild Basin Road, Suite 100, Austin, Texas 78746 and at any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) thereof, and to vote all shares of Common Stock which the undersigned would be entitled to vote thereat on all matters set forth on the reverse side, as described in the accompanying Proxy Statement.

Date
Signature
Signature (If Held Jointly)

Please execute this proxy as your name appears hereon. When shares are held by joint tenants, both should sign. When signing as attorney, executor, administrator, trustee or guardian, please give full title as such. If a corporation, please sign in full corporate name by the president or other authorized officer. If a partnership, please sign in partnership name by an authorized person.

PLEASE MARK, SIGN, DATE AND RETURN THIS PROXY CARD PROMPTLY USING THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE.

Table of Contents

ASURE SOFTWARE, INC. ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS FOR CALENDAR 2014 CONTINUED FROM OTHER SIDE JUNE 8, 2015

THIS PROXY, WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED AND DATED, WILL BE VOTED IN THE MANNER DIRECTED HEREIN BY THE UNDERSIGNED STOCKHOLDER(S). IF NO DIRECTION IS MADE, THIS PROXY WILL BE VOTED FOR PROPOSALS 1 AND 2 AND AT THE DISCRETION OF THE PROXIES WITH RESPECT TO ANY OTHER MATTERS WHICH MAY PROPERLY COME BEFORE THE MEETING. IN THE EVENT ONE OF MORE NOMINEES FOR DIRECTOR LISTED IN PROPOSAL 1 IS UNABLE TO OR DECLINES TO SERVE AS A DIRECTOR AT THE TIME OF THE ANNUAL MEETING, THIS PROXY SHALL BE VOTED FOR THE ELECTION OF SUCH PERSON(S) AS SHALL BE DESIGNATED BY THE COMPANY'S BOARD OF DIRECTORS, IF ANY.

1. Proposal to elect as directors of Asure Software, Inc. the following persons to hold office until the next annual stockholder meeting or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified.

oFOR all nominees listed below (except as marked to the contrary below)

oWITHHOLD AUTHORITY to vote for all nominees listed below

David Sandberg
Patrick Goepel
Adrian Pertierra
Matthew Behrent
J. Randall Waterfield

(INSTRUCTION: To withhold authority to vote for any individual nominee, write that nominee's name on the space provided below.)

- 2. Proposal to ratify the Audit Committee's appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2015.
 - o FOR

o AGAINST

o ABSTAIN

THIS PROXY IS SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS. PLEASE MARK, SIGN, DATE AND RETURN THIS PROXY CARD PROMPTLY USING THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE.

Table of Contents

Dear Stockholder:

The Company encourages you to take advantage of new and convenient ways by which you can vote your shares. You can vote your shares electronically through the Internet or by telephone up until 11:59 P.M. Eastern Time the day before the Annual Meeting date. This eliminates the need to return the enclosed proxy card.

1. To vote by Internet:

- ·Log on to the Internet and go to the web site www.proxyvote.com
- ·Have the enclosed proxy card on hand when you access the web site and you will be prompted to enter your 12-digit Control Number, which is located below, to obtain your records and to create an electronic voting instruction form.
- If you choose to vote your shares electronically, there is no need to mail back the enclosed proxy card. Your vote is important. Thank you for voting.

2. To vote by telephone:

- ·Use any touch-tone telephone to dial 1-800-454-8683.
- ·Have the enclosed proxy card in hand when you call, and you will be prompted to enter your 12-digit Control Number, which is located below, to vote. Follow the instructions provided.

WE URGE YOU TO VOTE FOR EACH OF OUR TWO PROPOSALS.